
                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                 DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

CARL A. HAMM,                 )
                              )
     Petitioner,              )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 92-7515
                              )
STARKE NURSING HOME, d/b/a    )
WHISPERING PINES CARE CENTER, )
                              )
     Respondent.              )
______________________________)
CARL A. HAMM,                 )
                              )
     Petitioner,              )
                              )
vs.                           )   CASE NO. 93-4304
                              )
CAMBRIDGE HEALTH CARE OF      )
STARKE, INC.,                 )
                              )
     Respondent.              )
______________________________)

                          RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Upon due notice, these consolidated causes came on for formal hearing on
December 15, 1993 in Starke Florida, before Ella Jane P. Davis, a hearing
officer duly assigned in the place of former Hearing Officer Robert T. Benton,
II.  Thereafter, these consolidated cases continued to be heard on December 16,
1993, January 26-28, 1994, and February 21, 1994.

                             APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:   Joseph W. Little, Esquire
                       3731 North West 13th Place
                       Gainesville, Florida  32605

     For Respondents:  Terrence M. Brown, Esquire
                       Brown and Christopher
                       Post Office Box 40
                       Starke, Florida  32091-0040

                       STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     (1)  DOAH Case No. 92-7515 (FCHR No. 92-0215) charges the named Respondent
with an unlawful employment practice, to wit:  in August 1991, demoting
Petitioner from the job of "maintenance supervisor" because of his race, black,
in violation of Section 760.01 et seq., F.S. [1991].

     (2)  DOAH Case No. 93-4304 (FCHR No. 93-1973) charges the named Respondent
with an unlawful employment practice, to wit: on September 11, 1992, firing



Petitioner in retaliation for his having brought his prior discrimination charge
due to demotion and because of his race, black, in violation of Section 760.01
et seq. F.S. [1991].

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     Petitioner filed the foregoing charges of discrimination with the Florida
Commission on Human Relations which entered "Determinations:  No Cause" as to
each.  As to the charge of demotion, (FCHR Case No. 92-0215), the Commission
also entered a "Notice of Redetermination: No Cause."  Petitions for Relief
followed, to which timely answers were filed, and the cases were consolidated
for formal hearing before the Division of Administrative Hearings.

     All intervening motions were acted upon in due course up until a December
10, 1993 order which denied Petitioner's amended motion for judgment on the
pleadings, denied Petitioner's amended motion in limine, and denied Respondent's
motion for summary judgment.  By that same order, Respondent's motion to dismiss
the petition for relief in the demotion case (DOAH Case No. 92-7515; FCHR Case
92-0215) as untimely and the response thereto were taken under advisement.

     At the commencement of formal hearing, it was agreed between counsel and
the newly assigned hearing officer that the motion to dismiss required
additional evidence in support thereof and would be ruled upon in the course of
the recommended order.  This motion is ruled upon within the Conclusions of Law,
infra.

     All other motions, oral or written, which were made in the course of formal
hearing were ruled upon on the record, were compromised between the parties, or
were withdrawn.  All are adequately dealt with in the transcript of proceedings
or by written order.  Therefore, except as necessary, none of those prior
rulings will be reiterated herein.

     Petitioner presented the oral testimony of Richard D. Kolb, Bryan Allen
Cowley, Donna Marie Waites, Janice Gaskins, Duke Archer, and Joe McCorkle, and
testified on his own behalf.  He had 39 exhibits (out of 44 exhibits identified)
admitted in evidence.  One exhibit (P-34, Petitioner's Calendar Composite), was
marked for identification and, by agreement of the parties, was sealed and
retained by the hearing officer during the course of the hearing.  Also by
agreement of the parties, this exhibit was returned, unopened, to the Petitioner
on the last day of formal hearing.

     At the close of Petitioner's case in chief, Respondents moved for a summary
recommended order in their favor.  This motion was also taken under advisement
and is ruled upon within the Conclusions of Law, infra.

     Respondent presented the oral testimony of Ruth Banks, Bryson F. Hill,
Warren Lewallen, Sally Buchanan, Regina Price,  J. D. Griffis, Elaine Gunner,
James Norman, Hazel Hicks, Preston Williams, Louise Moberly, James Griffis,
Noonan Bradley, Beatrice Benson, George Grosse, Sydney Williams, and Barbara
Brooks.  Respondent had 21 exhibits (out of 24 exhibits identified) admitted in
evidence.

     On rebuttal, Petitioner renewed prior motions to admit, and proffered, an
audio recording he claimed to have made secretly by hidden tape recorder of
three conversations on September 11, 1992, the date of his termination.
Respondent renewed all objections.  After predicatory evidence and argument on
the proffer (TR Vol. VIII pp. 146-182), the tape recording was ruled



inadmissible.  1/  However, because the referring agency has the duty to
preserve the record herein pursuant to Section 120.57(1) F.S. and Rule 60Q-2.023
F.A.C., because the hearing officer has the duty to properly conduct these
proceedings pursuant to Section 120.57(1) F.S. and Rule 60Q-2.024 F.A.C., and
because the proffered original tape recording is part of these proceedings and
simultaneously could constitute evidence for future state and federal criminal
prosecutions and/or a civil or regulatory lawsuit,  an "Order for Better
Preservation of the Record" was entered February 22, 1994.  In compliance
therewith, the original audio recording was sent to the hearing officer in a
sealed envelope attached to an appropriate notice of filing, filed with the
Division of Administrative Hearings on March 7, 1994.  The tape has remained
sealed in the custody of the undersigned and will be transmitted, still sealed,
to the Florida Commission on Human Relations simultaneously with this
recommended order, the transcript, and all exhibits marked for identification.
The tape, which was not admitted in evidence, has not been unsealed, heard, or
considered by the undersigned hearing officer.  2/

     The last of eight volumes of the transcript of proceedings was filed on May
12, 1994.  Both parties waived filing proposed recommended orders.

                         FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  "Whispering Pines" has been a long term geriatric nursing facility
located in Starke, Florida, last remodeled in 1985.  It was originally
constructed and owned by J. D. Griffis and George Grosse, white male
entrepreneurs who operate and have operated, individually and jointly, a number
of enterprises.  One of the other enterprises operated by J. D. Griffis and
George Grosse is G & G Construction Company.  Still another enterprise is the
Lawtey Apartment Complex, located in Lawtey, Florida.  G & G Construction
Company was utilized to build part of "Whispering Pines" and to build the Lawtey
Apartment Complex.

     2.  Pre-1985, G & G Construction Company was headed on a day to day basis
by Joe McCorkle, a white male.  At some point, J. D. Griffis and George Grosse
prevailed on Mr. McCorkle to undertake administration of "Whispering Pines," and
Mr. McCorkle did so, acquiring his Florida nursing home administrator's license
in 1988.  Mr. McCorkle's managerial forte' with "Whispering Pines" was financial
administration and construction, as opposed to having a professional background
in, or commitment to, modern health care.  He served as "Whispering Pines'"
nursing home administrator until June 30, 1991.  During Mr. McCorkle's tenure,
"Whispering Pines" was legally organized under the name "Starke Nursing Home
d/b/a Whispering Pines Care Center," with J. D. Griffis and George Grosse
holding various corporate offices.

     3.  Carl Hamm, Petitioner herein, is a black male.  Petitioner was employed
as a certified nursing assistant (CNA) at "Whispering Pines" beginning in 1980.
Although Petitioner had no formal maintenance training in construction,
plumbing, electrical repair, generators, heaters, air conditioning, or
mechanical repair, he had gained a little "hands on" experience in these
maintenance specialties through summer jobs while in high school and from
"following behind" family members and friends who did that sort of work.  He had
a little informal training on electrical boards.  Mr. McCorkle recognized that
Petitioner had some mechanical talent.  Mr. McCorkle took a liking to Petitioner
and gave him odd jobs around the Lawtey Apartment Complex.  Petitioner was
particularly helpful with regard to the apartments' sewage treatment facility,
and Joe McCorkle, J. D. Griffis, and George Grosse were effusive in their praise
of Petitioner on at least one occasion when Petitioner's knowledge and ability



to install one type of part in the apartment's sewage treatment filter system
eliminated the cost of an expert engineer and high environmental agency fines.
Petitioner thereby got to know J. D. Griffis and George Grosse in both locations
as "owners."

     4.  While Petitioner was still a CNA, Mr. McCorkle also began to use
Petitioner for odd jobs relating to maintenance around "Whispering Pines."  In
all non-routine maintenance work at Whispering Pines, Mr. McCorkle either showed
Petitioner what to do, assisted him in doing the repair or maintenance job, or
performed some of the work himself.

     5.  Mr. McCorkle's administrative style blurred the lines of ownership,
responsibility, and job duties of the various employment entities.  For
instance, when Petitioner worked on sewage treatment at the Lawtey Apartment
Complex and then arrived late to his shift as a CNA at "Whispering Pines"
because he had to go home to clean up and change, Mr. McCorkle ignored
complaints from the "Whispering Pines" nursing staff regarding Petitioner's
tardiness.  As a result, Petitioner never appreciated the changes in ownership
and legal responsibility, authority, and liability that occurred later.

     6.  Duke Archer, a white male, was "maintenance supervisor" at "Whispering
Pines" for three years.  Effective April 1, 1990, Mr. Archer left "Whispering
Pines" to accept a better paying job.  At the direction of Mr. McCorkle, Mr.
Archer trained Petitioner in the "maintenance supervisor" duties for
approximately one month before he left.  Mr. Archer testified credibly on behalf
of Petitioner that based on Petitioner's training by him Petitioner should have
understood the paperwork involved in being a maintenance supervisor and that,
according to HRS' rules governing minimum maintenance experience, Petitioner
would have been able to handle the day-to-day maintenance work at "Whispering
Pines."  Mr. Archer qualified this testimony by adding that a hiring requirement
of two to three years of "hands on" maintenance experience would be a reasonable
hiring requirement by "Whispering Pines."  The company that Mr. Archer currently
works for has a hiring requirement of three years' maintenance experience in a
nursing home.

     7.  Mr. McCorkle gave Petitioner the title, "maintenance supervisor" of
"Whispering Pines" effective April 1, 1990.  He paid Petitioner accordingly,
even though Petitioner had had less than two years' maintenance experience at
that time.  Approximately September 1990, an employee newsletter referred to
Petitioner by the title of "maintenance supervisor" and stated he had been
promoted in March.  Thereafter, Mr. McCorkle and Petitioner held Petitioner out
to be "the maintenance supervisor."  Most people who were called upon to deal
with Petitioner in or out of the facility assumed Petitioner was in charge of
maintenance and that he directed at least two, possibly three, other full-time
employees with regard to maintenance duties.  At no time, however, did Mr.
McCorkle process any paperwork showing Petitioner as "director of maintenance"
or as a "department head."  At no time did Petitioner believe he had authority
to hire and fire.  Mr. McCorkle promised Petitioner, who felt insecure about
accepting what he perceived as the greater responsibilities of being
"maintenance supervisor,"  that if the new position did not work out, Petitioner
could have his old CNA job back without a cut in pay.  This "safety net"
arrangement also was not reduced to writing.

     8.  Petitioner was personable and got along well with "Whispering Pines"
staff and residents at this time.  Mr. McCorkle continued to assist Petitioner
with his maintenance duties and largely ignored complaints when Petitioner was
tardy to work, delayed getting things repaired, or did not respond to his beeper



on weekends, partly because he liked Petitioner and partly because he did not
think he could hire someone else to do maintenance at the same rate of pay.  Mr.
McCorkle also adopted a policy of deferring certain repairs on a cost and time
availability standard which showed up later in lower HRS ratings.

     9.  Ruth Banks is a black female.  She was a longtime competent
housekeeping employee of "Whispering Pines."  In 1990-1991, the housekeeping and
laundry functions were under the supervision of the "Director of Environmental
Services."  When the position as "head of housekeeping" opened, Mr. McCorkle
promoted Ms. Banks.

     10.  Approximately April 1990, a new long term geriatric nursing facility
was constructed in Starke, Florida.  This facility was named "Windsor Manor."
As a result of "Windsor Manor" being new and "state of the art," and due to
problems associated with "Whispering Pines'" deteriorating HRS ratings,
"Whispering Pines" began to lose both qualified staff and patients to the new
facility.  The loss of "Whispering Pines'" patient population affected its
medicaid reimbursement rate and thus affected the owners' income.  Mr. McCorkle
was under pressure from J. D. Griffis and George Grosse to do something to
upgrade "Whispering Pines."

     11.  J. D. Griffis and George Grosse began trying to negotiate a sale of
"Whispering Pines" in approximately June of 1990.

     12.  Mr. McCorkle approached the problem of upgrading "Whispering Pines" by
raiding "Windsor Manor" for all the qualified personnel he could get, starting
with "Windsor Manor's" administrator, Barbara Brooks.

     13.  Barbara Brooks is a white female with B.S.Ed. and M.S. degrees in
allied health administration and an impressive record by education, training,
and experience in care of addictive personalities, care of the elderly, mental
health care, and health care administration at the federal, state, and local
levels.  She was the licensed and qualifying nursing home administrator for
"Windsor Manor" from its opening in April 1990 until June 1991.

     14.  Sometime during this period of time, J. D. Griffis and George Grosse
negotiated a contract with a nursing home management company, Covenant Care out
of Gainesville Florida. "Whispering Pines" began to be operated as a Covenant
Care facility on June 11, 1991.  Covenant Care was attuned to modern health care
procedures and was essentially "run" by its President, Cap Wilson, who was also
an attorney.  The record is silent as to Mr. Wilson's race.

     15.  Ms. Brooks was hired as "Whispering Pines'" administrator effective
June 10, 1991.

     16.  J. D. Griffis, George Grosse, and Cap Wilson agreed that Joe McCorkle
could stay on as assistant nursing home administrator indefinitely but that Ms.
Brooks would actually run the establishment, reporting to Cap Wilson.

     17.  Joe McCorkle elected to retire effective June 30, 1991, but stayed on
as assistant administrator from June 10 to June 30, 1991 to orient Ms. Brooks.

     18.  Just before retiring, Mr. McCorkle gave Petitioner a $1.00 per hour
raise to $8.00 per hour, without consulting the facility's owners.  He
simultaneously raised several other "Whispering Pines'" employees' salaries.



     19.  When Ms. Brooks was introduced to the "whispering Pines" staff, she
perceived that Joe McCorkle was very angry about the facility's owners turning
over control to the management company.  She also noted that of the fourteen
people to whom she was introduced at least twelve were referred-to as
"department heads."  In her experience, these were extremely unusual titles and
represented an unwieldy organization for modern, effective nursing home
administration.  Petitioner was introduced to her as a "department head."  A
"supervisor" is normally below a "department head."  A "department head" does
not usually require the same specialized "hands on" experience as a
"supervisor."

     20.  Ms. Brooks allowed Petitioner to continue to report at meetings as
"maintenance supervisor" or "department head" until she was able to sort out
what reforms she needed to make.

     21.  Mr. McCorkle's exit interview with Ms. Brooks assessed Petitioner in
pertinent part as follows:

     [Petitioner] "is supervisor of the maintenance dept ... is above average in
his knowledge of mechanics and his approach in resolving problems.  There are
times he does need leadership.  His basic problem is talking and
procrastination.  He is not inclined to total punctuality.  He is slightly
unorganized and at times is difficult to locate on weekends. ..."

     Mr. McCorkle's testimony at formal hearing was credible and unrefuted that
this was his true opinion of Petitioner at that time, without any input from J.
D. Griffis or George Grosse.  Ms. Brooks' testimony is unrefuted that she also
believed Mr. McCorkle's assessment of Petitioner without any input from anyone
else.  Even Petitioner admitted Mr. McCorkle's assessment of him was accurate.

     22.  Shortly after Ms. Brooks became "Whispering Pines'" nursing home
administrator, a white maintenance man and a black maintenance man resigned to
take other jobs.  That left Petitioner and John Tyler, a white man who did some
maintenance work and sometimes worked in the kitchen, to do all the maintenance
work.  Petitioner did not consider John Tyler a qualified maintenance man, and
neither did anyone else who testified.  Petitioner repeatedly asked Ms. Brooks
for additional helpers with better job skills.

     23.  Petitioner was able to do whatever capsulated job he had seen a
skilled technician do, but on new problems, he was unable to analyze what needed
to be done and organize the doing of it so as to timely alleviate the problem.
Petitioner and Mr. Tyler did not keep up with even the day-to-day mechanical
repairs and maintenance requests of the "Whispering Pines" staff.  Staff members
wrote these day to day requests on clipboards posted in several geographic
locations throughout the facility and dated them.  When a task was completed,
the maintenance person actually doing the repair was supposed to note the date
the repair was completed beside the request on the clipboard.  Petitioner was
always days and pages behind on every clipboard.

     24.  As of the date Mr. McCorkle retired, HRS was expected to return for
its annual inspection within 60 days.

     25.  Based on the HRS survey in 1990, there was a chance of HRS shutting
down "Whispering Pines" or a moratorium on admissions being invoked.  While Duke
Archer had been in charge of maintenance, the facility had had a superior
rating.  The 1990 survey had listed deficiencies that were attributable to
maintenance flaws, but these were not the only flaws involved.  The 1991 HRS



survey was conducted July 9, 1991 and it had substantially more deficiencies
listed in the area of maintenance.  A resurvey was scheduled for July 17, 1991.
That also was unsatisfactory and resulted in a deficiency report.  Not one
department head was certified, so, like Mr. McCorkle before her, Ms. Brooks
began recruiting qualified people from "Windsor Manor" to correct the
deficiencies.

     26.  On August 6, 1991, Ms. Brooks hired Ronnie Turner, a white male.  She
told Petitioner that Turner was a "licensed electrician" and had been hired to
help him.  However, "Whispering Pines'" August 29, 1991 newsletter referred to
Turner as "maintenance supervisor."  Coming without warning, this revelation
humiliated and upset Petitioner.

     27.  After investigation, Petitioner informed Ms. Brooks, purely upon the
basis of hearsay, that Mr. Turner did not possess a valid professional
electrician's license from the Florida Department of Professional Regulation and
possessed no occupational license (tax) at the county court house.  There has
never been a requirement that "Whispering Pines" maintenance personnel have
electrician's licenses.  To Petitioner's chagrin, Ms. Brooks did not fire Mr.
Turner or promote Petitioner in his place.

     28.  Ms. Brooks had known Ronnie Turner while he had worked under the
supervision of a master electrician during the building of "Windsor Manor."  She
had hired him there as "maintenance supervisor" and was personally familiar with
his excellent maintenance skills and prior electrical experience.  She wanted
someone more skilled than Petitioner to get "Whispering Pines" ready for HRS'
reinspection.  Mr. McCorkle testified that he had not tried to hire Ronnie
Turner because he felt Turner was over qualified and therefore unlikely to stay
at "Whispering Pines" for the low pay.  Mr. Turner's job application to
"Whispering Pines" listed his skills, a thirteen year work history in electrical
construction, and stated that he was a "journeyman-elect."  Ms. Brooks accepted
Turner's application at face value.

     29.  The City of Starke Code certifies "journeyman electricians" after they
pass an examination for competency.  This is a different process than simply
paying an occupational license tax to open a business.

     30.  Pre-trial, it was stipulated that, "Ronnie Turner did not hold a valid
certificate as a certified electrician," but it was unrefuted that Ms. Brooks
honestly believed that Mr. Turner was a licensed electrician when she hired and
continued to employ him at "Whispering Pines."  Even Petitioner testified that
on the basis of Turner's application alone, Petitioner also would have believed
Turner was a licensed electrician.

     31.  Petitioner contended that Mr. Turner's employment by "Whispering
Pines" constituted Petitioner's "demotion" from "maintenance supervisor" for
discriminatory reasons, namely prejudice against Petitioner because he is black.

     32.  Ms. Brooks, operating on behalf of Covenant Care, considered
Petitioner and John Tyler incompetent, but she did not terminate either of them.
Petitioner never requested to return to CNA duties.  Ms. Brooks did not "demote"
Petitioner on paper.  She did not reduce Petitioner's salary or remove him from
maintenance chores.  She transferred John Tyler, the marginal white employee, to
full-time kitchen employment so he could keep his job, too.  She paid Mr. Turner
only 50� more per hour than she did Petitioner, despite Mr. Turner's superior
skills.  Her decision to hire and retain Mr. Turner as "maintenance supervisor"
was Ms. Brooks' unilateral decision with approval of Covenant Care and no input



from J. D. Griffis or George Grosse.  Race did not factor in Ms. Brooks'
decision.  Her decision rearranged job responsibilities in order to accomplish
work that Petitioner admittedly could not or would not perform alone.  It had
the effect of subjectively diminishing Petitioner's status in his own eyes, but
it had no objective or "real world" significance in terms of reduction of pay or
job benefits or perceived status in his employment community.

     33.  Approximately September 4, 1991, Petitioner approached J. D. Griffis
by telephone, complaining about Mr. Turner not being licensed.  Petitioner said
nothing to J. D. Griffis about race being an issue.  J. D. Griffis told him Ms.
Brooks was the administrator and he would let her do as she saw fit.

     34.  Petitioner approached Mr. Grosse, asking why Petitioner had been
"demoted" in favor of Ronnie Turner.  Mr. Grosse told him those decisions were
up to the nursing home administrator.  Petitioner told Mr. Grosse that Mr.
Turner did not have a license, but he did not mention race as an issue.

     35.  Upon advice from Mr. McCorkle, Petitioner spoke to each owner again.
Mr. Griffis repeated his prior statement.  Mr. Grosse asked if "they" had
tampered with Petitioner's salary, and when Petitioner told Mr. Grosse his
salary had remained the same, Mr. Grosse expressed no further interest in the
matter.  Not understanding the management scheme, Petitioner felt his old
friends could help him but chose not to do so.

     36.  Petitioner went on vacation from September 30 through October 14,
1991.  During that period of time, he filed his EEOC discrimination charge
alleging demotion due to his race, black.

     37.  On October 15, 1991, the day Petitioner returned to "Whispering
Pines," Ronnie Turner delivered a letter asking Ms. Brooks to make Petitioner
"maintenance supervisor" in his place and make him a "helper."  Ms. Brooks
declined to do so.

     38.  Assessing the evidence as a whole, particularly the chronology of
intervening events and the candor and demeanor of all the witnesses,
particularly Petitioner's responses upon cross-examination, it appears that
Petitioner thereafter made Ronnie Turner's job situation so uncomfortable that
Mr. Turner quit, effective December 25, 1991.

     39.  Janice Gaskins, "Whispering Pines'" white female comptroller resigned
in September 1991 in a dispute over allegedly excessive compensatory time
previously awarded her by Mr. McCorkle.  She testified on behalf of Petitioner
that she felt there was a "hit list" of Mr. McCorkle's leftover hirees and that
she had been forced to resign.  She did not attribute the "hit list," if it
existed, to being racially motivated or directed against Petitioner as any type
of retaliation.

     40.  On January 6, 1992, Ms. Brooks hired Bryan Cowley, a white male, to
replace Mr. Turner.

     41.  Mr. Cowley testified that he was hired by Ms. Brooks as "maintenance
supervisor" to "intimidate" Petitioner into quitting since Mr. Cowley flaunted
long hair, a beard, and "biker guy" clothing, and that he was eventually
terminated by Ms. Brooks because he would not treat Petitioner "like a nigger."
Mr. Cowley's candor and demeanor while testifying, together with his purely
speculative and unsupported conjecture as to Ms. Brooks' motives for hiring and
firing him and his own clearly demonstrated personal prejudice against authority



in general and women supervisors in particular, rendered his foregoing opinions
not credible.  (See Findings of Fact 42, 46, and 49-52).

     42.  The greater weight of the credible evidence is that Mr. Cowley was
hired by Ms. Brooks to replace Ronnie Turner because he had extensive experience
in electronics.  Mr. Cowley was never referred to by anyone in authority at
"Whispering Pines" as "maintenance supervisor."  Ms. Brooks would have liked to
terminate Petitioner for not doing his job when Mr. Turner left, but due to the
pending discrimination by demotion charge, she was afraid to do so.  For that
reason, she also did not make anyone "maintenance supervisor."  When Mr. Cowley
started work, she told Mr. Cowley and Petitioner to report directly to her, and
after February 24, 1992, both of them reported to Ms. Ruth Banks.  (See Finding
of Fact 43).  Due to Mr. Cowley's personal problems with authority, particularly
with his immediate female supervisor, Ms. Banks, he proved to be an unacceptable
employee.  Mr. Cowley started at $6.00 per hour, a rate of pay well below
Petitioner's rate of pay.  When he was terminated, Mr. Cowley still was being
paid less than Petitioner. Rather than being encouraged to look like a "biker",
Mr. Cowley was reprimanded and counselled concerning his slovenly attire, rough
language, and bad attitude.  (See Finding of Fact 49).

     43.  In February 1992, Ms. Brooks was ready to reorganize "Whispering
Pines."  She reduced the number of "department heads" to five.  On February 24,
1992, she brought the three interrelated functions of "housekeeping," "laundry,"
and "maintenance" under the supervision of the "Director of Environmental
Services" and promoted Ruth Banks to that position.  In that position, Ms. Banks
was vested with the authority to evaluate, hire, and fire all inferior
positions, including those of Mr. Cowley and Petitioner.  Ms. Brooks announced
her decision without prior discussion with Petitioner or Mr. Cowley.

     44.  Personnel at "Whispering Pines" were aware at least by February 22,
1992, and probably much earlier, that Petitioner had filed a discrimination
charge based on his alleged "demotion."  This date coincides with the first date
some staff members signed affidavits concerning the investigation of the
demotion charge.  Ms. Banks signed an affidavit on February 27, 1992.
Petitioner's suggestion that Ms. Banks was promoted in exchange for an affidavit
in favor of the facility or in order to "get" him, was unsupported speculation.
Ms. Banks' affidavit was only one of several supporting affidavits, and she had
exceptional qualities as a housekeeping administrator when promoted.

     45.  Ms. Brooks' decision to reorganize "housekeeping," "laundry," and
"maintenance" under "Environmental Services" was based on a need to downsize for
efficiency and was in line with modern health care administration, since all
three functions had to do with infection control.  Such reorganization was not
historically unusual, either, because the maintenance function at "Whispering
Pines" had once reported to the Department of "Environmental Services."

     46.  Behind Ms. Brooks' back, Petitioner and Mr. Cowley took immediate and
vocal offense to having to report to a woman supervisor, particularly one they
considered not qualified to actually perform hands-on maintenance chores.  Their
subsequent behavior, jointly and severally, amounted to sexual harassment of Ms.
Banks in retaliation for her promotion.

     47.  On April 10, 1992, J. D. Griffis and James Norman met with Petitioner
in Mr. Norman's office at "Whispering Pines."  Mr. Norman was the new
comptroller employed by Covenant Care.  He had replaced Ms. Gaskins.  He is a
white male.  Petitioner's version of this meeting is that J. D. Griffis told him
he should drop his discrimination by demotion charge and Petitioner said he



could not do that, to which Mr. Norman replied that yes, Petitioner could drop
the charge.  Petitioner claimed that J. D. Griffis then said, "You are going to
drop the complaint or else!"  Petitioner conceded that no "or else what" was
ever specified, but he still considered this statement to be a threat.  Mr.
Griffis denied making such a statement or making any threat of retaliation if
Petitioner did not drop his pending charge of discrimination based on hiring
Ronnie Turner.  Mr. Norman denied making any suggestion to Petitioner to drop
the demotion charge.

     48.  Both J. D. Griffis and Mr. Norman viewed the April 10, 1992 meeting as
occurring impromptu when J. D. Griffis came by the facility to pick up his
payment check from Covenant Care and asked Petitioner why he was avoiding him.
Mr. Norman did not recall any threat by J. D. Griffis, but Mr. Norman admittedly
was outside the room a short time Petitioner and J. D. Griffis were alone
together.  Initially, J. D. Griffis did not recall anything being said by anyone
about the Petitioner's discrimination by demotion charge, but he did recall that
Petitioner "went on and on" about Ronnie Turner not being licensed and that
Petitioner complained that Mr. Griffis should "do something" about "that woman,"
meaning Ms. Brooks.  Upon reflection, J. D. Griffis conceded that although he
did not interpret it that way at the time, Petitioner might have been talking
about his discrimination by demotion charge because Petitioner viewed Turner's
hiring by Ms. Brooks as being Petitioner's demotion.  J. D. Griffis did not
focus on that part of the conversation because Mr. Turner had been gone from the
facility for four months and he was caught off guard to discover that Petitioner
was so upset about Mr. Turner.  He recalled telling Petitioner that Petitioner
should work it out with Ms. Brooks.  Having observed all three witnesses' candor
and demeanor while testifying and having otherwise analyzed their respective
credibility, it is found that J. D. Griffis' explanation of the April 10, 1991
conversation is more credible than Petitioner's.

     49.  During his probationary period, Bryan Cowley used offensive language,
including "asshole" and "shit" in the presence of female employees, patients,
and patients' families.  There were complaints from female employees and
patients' families about his language and his attire.  These problems were
reported to Ms. Banks, and Mr. Cowley was twice written up for them.
Nonetheless, Ms. Banks took him off probation, with reservations, on April 22,
1992.  Ms. Brooks concurred on April 24, 1992, but memorialized the reservations
about prior problems with Mr. Cowley in a letter of that date.

     50.  After his probation was ended and he achieved permanent employment
status, Brian Cowley became increasingly disrespectful and sarcastic to female
staff, not exclusively Ms. Banks, ultimately resulting in his termination on
April 30, 1992.

     51.  After Mr. Cowley's termination by Ms. Banks, Mr. Cowley and Petitioner
went to Ms. Brooks' office and were aggressively loud in their mutual
denunciation of Ms. Banks.  Then, Mr. Cowley berated Ms. Brooks so loudly to her
face, including calling Ms. Brooks a "racist," that Ms. Brooks and her secretary
became fearful for Ms. Brooks' safety.  The secretary telephoned the police.
Ms. Brooks could not get either man to leave her office until Mr. Cowley was
presented with a termination letter from her, personally.  Despite Petitioner's
involvement in all the foregoing, Petitioner was neither reprimanded nor
terminated, because Ms. Brooks was apprehensive of another discrimination
charge, and Ms. Banks wanted to "work it out" with Petitioner.



     52.  Petitioner conceded that Mr. Cowley had a bad attitude toward Ms.
Banks and that she had warned Petitioner that if he continued to hang around Mr.
Cowley or emulate him, she would terminate Petitioner.

     53.  Petitioner had participated with Mr. Cowley in treating Ms. Banks with
disrespect and continued to do so after Mr. Cowley was terminated.

     54.  Hazel Doris Hicks, Dietary Manager, described Petitioner's job
performance before Ms. Brooks took over as "capable, but very slow," and
"reluctant to work unless pushed" or "reluctant to work unless Mr. McCorkle told
him, personally."  HRS cited Ms. Hicks for a hole in the kitchen wall that
Petitioner only temporarily repaired after 3-4 months of requests.  Ms. Hicks
purchased parts and fixed a refrigerator door handle herself after Petitioner
told her there were no parts available.  Petitioner responded to her requests to
fix roof leaks by placing buckets under them.  After Ms. Brooks came on board,
the Petitioner still failed to respond to repair requests in a timely manner
unless Ms. Brooks or Ms. Banks personally requested him to do a job.  Petitioner
usually attempted to explain to Ms. Brooks why he had not accomplished jobs, but
often he would not respond at all when given an order by Ms. Banks.  He just
tossed his head defiantly at Ms. Banks on many occasions.  Petitioner regularly
displayed a bad attitude toward Ms. Banks.  On one occasion, Ms. Hicks overheard
Petitioner tell a transport driver who was delivering goods to the kitchen,
"There ain't nothing worse than working for a white woman than a white woman and
a black woman."  Ms. Hicks reported this comment to Ms. Brooks.  On one
occasion, Petitioner started to repair the institutional coffee maker and
disconnected it, leaving exposed wires.  He then did not come back to finish the
job because he claimed he had more important jobs to do.  Ms. Hicks reported
this incident to Ms. Brooks.

     55.  Louise Mobley, Dietician, overheard Petitioner stating he would not
work for a woman.

     56.  Sally Buchanan, Activity Director, Regina E. Price, Payroll Clerk and
Secretary, and Ms. Hicks each overheard numerous conversations between
Petitioner and Ms. Banks which they considered to be verbally abusive, dilatory,
and argumentative on Petitioner's part.

     57.  Bea Benson, who also works in "activities", overheard Petitioner
respond to Ms. Banks' instructions on one occasion by asking, "Why don't you do
it yourself?"  After a fire drill, Petitioner refused to reset the alarm when
Ms. Banks told him to do so.

     58.  Elaine Gunner, Administrative Secretary/Medical Records and Admissions
Coordinator, was assured by Petitioner that a persistent odor in her office
could not be helped.  After Petitioner was terminated, subsequent maintenance
men opened a duct and found what appeared to be a dead rat.

     59.  Ms. Banks routinely kept logs on each of her employees in
"housekeeping" and continued the practice after February 24, 1992 as Director of
Environmental Services.  On March 20, 1992, for no precipitating reason beyond a
general feeling of misapprehension, Petitioner began keeping his own records of
what he said and did in relation to Ms. Banks and Ms. Brooks.  The foregoing or
testimony relating to them provided a wealth of "he said/she said" type
testimony, not all of which bears on ultimate material facts, but all of which
supports a finding that Ms. Banks, the black female supervisor, and Petitioner,
her black male subordinate, had personality problems.



     60.  Petitioner admitted that Ms. Banks honestly perceived a personality
conflict between them and exhibited one towards him.  Contrary to Petitioner's
testimony that he had no personality problem with Ms. Banks, it is here
specifically found that he did, and that these mutual personality problems had
nothing to do with race, but arose out of the atmosphere that Petitioner and Mr.
Cowley had created and later Petitioner perpetuated.  Particularly spontaneous
and revealing testimony occurred when Ms. Banks was asked whether or not she had
discriminated against Petitioner on the basis of their black race and she
replied negatively because, "That's me!"

     61.  When Petitioner informed Mr. McCorkle about Mr. Cowley's termination,
Mr. McCorkle told him "they" would probably discharge Petitioner using Ms. Banks
because she was a black woman and "they" had a precedent in employing a woman
maintenance supervisor from 1985 to 1986.

     62.  Petitioner harbored lingering resentment over the hiring of Ronnie
Turner and the promotion of Ms. Banks, which resentment he continued to voice
frequently.  He also continued not doing tasks assigned him by Ms. Banks.

     63.  Preventive maintenance at "Whispering Pines" demanded daily water
temperature checks, weekly generator checks, and monthly fire alarm drills.  The
result of each of these tests was supposed to be logged in black books kept in
the maintenance department.

     64.  In July 1991, Ms. Brooks had instructed Petitioner to perform daily
water temperature checks and weekly generator checks and to log the results and
report any problem to her.  Over the next several months, Ms. Brooks asked
Petitioner several times if he were checking the temperatures.  Because
Petitioner always answered in the affirmative and reported no problems, she
believed him when he said the checks were being done and believed the
temperatures were in the legal range.

     65.  When Ms. Banks was appointed Director of Environmental Services, Ms.
Brooks, Ms. Banks, Bryan Cowley, and Petitioner conferred and the importance of
these duties was reiterated.  Ms. Brooks went on assuming Petitioner was
performing his duties.  Ms. Banks gave Petitioner a written list of his duties
that included "Check the water temperatures on all wings and document," and
"fire drills."

     66.  On April 27, 1992 Ms. Banks gave Petitioner a written list of
important duties that were to be scheduled routinely and instructed him to
continue to check water temperatures daily and do generator checks.

     67.  From February 24, 1992 onward, Ms. Banks repeatedly asked Petitioner
for the logs documenting his checks.  His excuses varied, but he never produced
complete logs.  On occasion, he was surly and intimidating and was always
uncooperative.  Petitioner frequently asked Ms. Banks why she did not do the
work herself or told her that paperwork was her function as "maintenance
supervisor."

     68.  Right up to his termination, Petitioner frequently delayed responding
to oral and written orders of Ms. Banks and was never caught up on his clipboard
requests.  He found time to initiate discussions about Ronnie Turner's hiring,
which Ms. Banks refused to comment upon.  He gave as his reason for delay in
doing his assigned work the fact that he had no "help," but after "help" was
hired in June 1991, Petitioner still did not do things in a timely manner.  (See
Findings of Fact 81, 84).  Sometimes, he back-dated repair dates on the



clipboards to cover his delays.  At some point, Ms. Banks ordered employees to
clean up clutter in their areas.  She specifically told Petitioner to clear away
clutter outside his shop area.  He cleaned the inside of his office instead.

     69.  On May 23, 1992, the fire department responded to an alarm at
"Whispering Pines."  Petitioner was not there, and Ms. Banks discovered
Petitioner and Mr. Cowley had changed the lock on a door and her key no longer
fit.  She was unable to let firemen and staff through that door.

     70.  On June 4, 1992, Ms. Banks gave Petitioner his annual evaluation.  She
rated him "above average" in some categories and "average" in most categories,
but she rated Petitioner "below average" in volume of work, punctuality,
character and habits, initiative and interest, and his relationship with his
supervisor.  She noted in the evaluation that he did not check out and in for
lunch off the premises according to the facility's policy and was disrespectful
to her, but she still recommended him for continued employment.

     71.  Ms. Banks and Ms. Brooks approved the evaluation effective June 12,
1992, but on July 1, 1992, Ms. Banks issued a warning to Petitioner because he
had refused to sign the evaluation.  On June 4, 1992, Petitioner had suggested
that Ms. Banks write him up and get him fired like Bryan Cowley, and then said
something to the effect, "but if you do, I'm coming back and I'm coming back
strong!"  Petitioner is 5'8" and weighs 165 pounds.  Ms. Banks is 4'8".  Ms.
Banks took this statement and Petitioner's body language while he said it to be
a threat.

     72.  Also, on June 4, 1992, Ms. Banks asked Petitioner for the water
temperature and generator logs.  He did not have them and was upset by her
request, so she gave him a written memorandum to produce them by 3:30 p.m. on
June 5, 1992.  Petitioner did not produce the logs at that time, so Ms. Banks
notified Ms. Brooks.

     73.  On June 5, 1992, Ms. Banks and Ms. Brooks both counselled with
Petitioner and he admitted to them that he had not been doing his assignments,
stating he had not been told to do them and he had too many other things to do,
repeating over and over that he was "just one man."

     74.  Accordingly, Ms. Brooks wrote him a letter advising him the routine
temperature checks and generator checks were "a priority responsibility which
directly effects (sic) life and safety of our residents.  Your failure to
perform these assigned duties are direct insubordination.  You have shown
disrespect for your supervisors, and a complete disregard for the welfare of the
residents as it relates to the above-mentioned job assignments."  She attached
copies of Ms. Banks' prior written instructions to her letter.

     75.  Ms. Brooks was aware that there was a perpetual problem with
"Whispering Pines'" boiler.  She did not blame Petitioner for malfunctioning hot
water temperatures but did blame him for not bringing the problem to her
attention each time it occurred.

     76.  Since December 21, 1991, the "Whispering Pines'" employee handbook had
listed arguing and refusing to follow a supervisor's directions as grounds for
termination.  Petitioner knew this.  He was not terminated on June 5, 1992.

     77.  Regardless of any other characterizations within Petitioner's self-
contradictory testimony of what he did in response to the foregoing direct
orders of June 5, 1992, he clearly testified that when Bryan Cowley was working,



sometimes one of them would do the temperature checks and sometimes the other
one would do the temperature checks, but Petitioner did not always document the
temperature checks.  Petitioner admitted that after the June 5, 1992 meeting, he
did temperature checks "almost" daily but did not document the generator and
fire alarm checks.  Also, it appears he kept logs for his own "protection" in
June and July 1992 as proof he did the checks but did not always note the checks
in the facility's logs or on work orders.  He seemed unable to distinguish
between doing the check and keeping a record of all the checks in the same
location.  Surprisingly, Petitioner did not deny that Ms. Banks had authority to
assign him tasks and to fire him, or that she complained to him about his not
keeping up his work load, or that the clipboard work was not getting done, or
that her June 4, 1992 interview and evaluation were her honest opinion of him in
her own mind.  He concurred with her opinion that on that date, his relationship
with her was below average and she honestly believed he was being disrespectful
of her.  He likewise admitted that he was warned in the meeting of June 5, 1992
that he was being insubordinate and that Ms. Brooks genuinely believed he was
being insubordinate to Ms. Banks and arguing with both of them.

     78.  To monitor expenses, on June 23, 1992, Ms. Banks instructed Petitioner
that in the future he was to make lists of the parts and supplies he needed and
she would prepare purchase orders and authorize Petitioner's purchase of the
items.  Petitioner said he understood, but then personally prepared a purchase
order for six items.  Ms. Banks signed that purchase order.  Petitioner
purchased seven items, one unauthorized.  Ms. Banks was frustrated, and on June
25, 1992, she issued a counselling record concerning the incident and warned
Petitioner not to do it again.

     79.  On June 30, 1992, Ms. Banks and Petitioner had an angry discussion
because she had clocked him out when she saw him leave the building.  Despite
his excuses, she wrote up a first written warning notice on him for this
incident, instructing him again to clock in and out.  He refused to sign the
warning notice.

     80.  There were many instances when Petitioner could not be found on the
"Whispering Pines" premises.  The reasons he gave at formal hearing included not
being required to clock out to get parts, combining lunch trips with trips to
buy parts so he did not have to clock out, and actually being on the premises
when Ms. Banks thought he was gone because his brother was driving his van.  His
testimony was so confused and contradictory as to which excuse applied to which
date, and he was so adamant that he did not have to conform to the rules, that
his testimony on this issue is rejected as not credible.

     81.  Noonan Moab Bradley, a white male with considerable mechanical repair
experience, was hired at "Whispering Pines" on June 10, 1992 by Ms. Brooks.  He
was suggested to Ms. Brooks by J. D. Griffis, but was not hired to replace
Petitioner who continued to be employed.  At that time, Mr. Bradley observed
that Petitioner was 2-4 weeks behind on the job requests listed on all
clipboards.  He could tell when he arrived that Petitioner did not like anybody
because Petitioner would not show him where anything was kept or what jobs to
do.  Petitioner complained to Mr. Bradley about Ronnie Turner being hired and
not having a license.  In Mr. Bradley's opinion, Petitioner was not a qualified
maintenance man and it was an "injustice" to assign him to maintenance.

     82.  Effective June 30 or July 1, 1992, Cambridge Health Center of Alabama
and its wholly owned Florida subsidiary (Cambridge) purchased "Whispering Pines"
nursing home business from J. D. Griffis and George Grosse.  The discrepancy in
dates is only because there was some lag time between transfer papers being



executed between principals in different states and Florida HRS transferring the
nursing home certificate to Cambridge.  The building was leased to Cambridge by
J. D. Griffis and George Grosse.  From that point onward, J. D. Griffis and Mr.
Grosse continued to own the "Whispering Pines" building, but not the nursing
home business.  J. D. Griffis' and Mr. Grosse's only involvement at "Whispering
Pines" after July 1, 1992 was to receive lease payment checks.  The facility was
thereafter operated as "Cambridge Health Care of Starke, Inc. d/b/a/ Whispering
Pines Nursing Home."

     83.  Cambridge, still employing Ms. Brooks as administrator, began to
tighten up the "Whispering Pines" operation with an emphasis on maintenance.

     84.  Warren H. Lewallen is a facility engineer and consultant employed or
contracted for by Cambridge.  Standard operating procedure is for him to do a
cursory review of a new facility prior to acquisition, and after purchase do an
in-depth study.  On or about August 11, 1992, he found what he considered
"overwhelming" violations of gross neglect of maintenance relating to life
safety areas with deferred maintenance a specific problem.  Mr. Lewallen viewed
the unstable water temperature problem as a life safety issue, although Florida
HRS does not.  Still, the bulk of the maintenance problems Mr. Lewallen noted
were routine and would cost only between $75.00 - $500.00 to correct.  They did
not require a civil engineer to spot.  They were the type of problems a
competent maintenance person would detect and resolve on a weekly basis.  Mr.
Lewallen also observed long-standing incomplete repairs.  Ms. Banks behaved
appropriately during Mr. Lewallen's inspection.  She was helpful and concerned.
Petitioner was hard to locate and devoted less than an hour to assisting Mr.
Lewallen during the thirteen and a half hours Mr. Lewallen spent on the
premises.  A check by Mr. Lewallen also revealed that Petitioner had falsified
his oral report to him concerning care and replacement of air conditioner
filters.  Mr. Lewallen submitted his report to Cambridge on August 24, 1992.

     85.  Ms. Banks is active in the National Housekeepers Association and at
the date of formal hearing was the President of its Crown Chapter.  She
networks, attends monthly continuing education seminars, and is actively
involved in implementing the modern nursing home preventive maintenance
techniques and paperwork favored by professional groups.  She instituted a
system of work orders for preventive maintenance.  She instituted a system of
work orders for repairs in addition to the clipboard system.  The collected work
orders were intended to constitute a better record than the old logs and
clipboard sheets.  Petitioner did not like the new system.  He avoided using it.
The system was approved by Cambridge and Ms. Brooks.

     86.  On September 10, 1992, Ms. Banks required Petitioner to set off a can
of smoke and help her with a smoke and fire alarm test.  After procrastination,
argumentation, and other avoidances, Petitioner complied, but he refused to sign
a work order she had prepared to show he had done the test.  After even more
discussion, he signed it.  Based on Petitioner's attitude and lack of
cooperation, Ms. Banks gave Petitioner a second written warning for his initial
refusal to sign the work order.  Petitioner then refused to sign the warning on
the grounds he had eventually done his job and signed the work order.  Ms. Banks
gave Petitioner a counselling record based on his complaining when given a work
request and warning.  Petitioner refused to sign the counselling record.  Ms.
Banks threatened to terminate Petitioner.  Ms. Banks brought the matter to Ms.
Brooks' attention.

     87.  Overnight, Ms. Banks unilaterally decided she would terminate
Petitioner for insubordination.  At 8:00 a.m. September 11, 1992 in the employee



lounge, Ms. Banks asked Petitioner to turn in his beeper.  Later, Petitioner saw
a well-dressed man in Ms. Banks' office with her and leapt to the conclusion
that the man was a lawyer there to terminate him.  3/  Still later, Ms. Banks
called Petitioner into her office alone and terminated him.  He became very
upset and demanded to see Ms. Brooks.  In a meeting behind closed doors in Ms.
Brooks' office, Petitioner refused to believe he was terminated until Ms. Brooks
handed him a letter to that effect.

     88.  One of Cambridge's changes was converting pay periods from "every two
weeks" to the 1st and 15th of each month.  Regina Price testified that
Petitioner's last salary check was paid out of a general account because the
Petitioner wanted his money right away on September 11, 1992 and otherwise, he
would have had to wait until the end of the pay period like all other employees.
The check exhibit shows it was drawn on an account labelled "Cambridge Health
Care of Starke, Inc. d/b/a Whispering Pines Nursing Home operating account."  4/

     89.  Even later in the afternoon of September 11, 1992, Ms. Banks and
Petitioner got into a shouting match in Petitioner's office when he tried to
remove items belonging to the facility along with his own things.  Ms. Banks
waived Petitioner's own Bible at him and invoked God's intervention to change
his behavior.  Ms. Brooks and others intervened and Petitioner was allowed to
take everything he wanted except the facility's logs.  As a post-termination
event, the altercation is irrelevant because it has no legal significance as to
why Petitioner was terminated.  It does not demonstrate retaliation for the
demotion charge.  It also does not demonstrate racial prejudice from which
discrimination can be inferred.

     90.  Petitioner introduced in evidence "Whispering Pines" newspaper
advertisements for "Maintenance Position" which ran June 4, 1992, shortly before
Noonan Bradley was hired, and for "Maintenance" which ran September 17, 1992,
shortly after Petitioner was terminated.  Each advertisement required a minimum
of two years' experience in maintenance.  Petitioner conceded that two years'
experience in maintenance was a reasonable requirement for a "maintenance
supervisor" at "Whispering Pines."  All the skilled administrative and trained
maintenance personnel who testified on the subject testified that two years or
more was a reasonable requirement.  (See also Finding of Fact 6, 81).  At the
time Mr. McCorkle appointed Petitioner "maintenance supervisor" on April 1,
1990, Petitioner did not have two years' experience.  At the time Ms. Brooks
hired Ronnie Turner on August 6, 1991, Petitioner did not have two years'
maintenance experience.  At the time Ms. Brooks hired Bryan Cowley on January 3,
1992, Petitioner still did not have two years' maintenance experience.
Petitioner has never met all the remaining requirements of those advertisements
that applicants, "Must be knowledgeable in electrical, compressors, generators,
and plumbing."  Respondent Cambridge hired several white males who met all the
advertised qualifications after Petitioner was terminated.  One of these men has
the last name "Griffis," and is distantly related to J. D. Griffis.  He was on
the facility premises as an independent contractor the day Petitioner was
terminated.  There was no input by J. D. Griffis for this man being hired as an
independent contractor or later becoming employed by Cambridge.

     91.  Petitioner was earning $8.15 per hour when he was terminated on
September 11, 1992.  Sometime after Ms. Brooks came on board, his pay scale was
raised by 15� per hour, but it is not clear whether this occurred during
Covenant's or Cambridge's management.  When terminated, he was earning $360.00
to $380.00 per week.  After termination, Petitioner unsuccessfully sought
maintenance jobs in Starke, Lawtey, and Gainesville between September 12, 1992
and March 1, 1993.  His testimony that he was diligent in seeking this type of



employment is accepted.  Likewise accepted is his testimony that employers "just
did not call me back."  The first employment Petitioner applied for that he
could get was with Medcar as a male orderly/driver at $5.00 per hour beginning
on March 3, 1993.  Since then, Petitioner has been continuously employed at that
rate for 30-40 hours per week.  His average paycheck there has been $214.00 per
week.  Petitioner also was paid $244.00 every two weeks in unemployment
compensation from September 11, 1992 to March 3, 1993.  However, Petitioner
could have been employed in several locations as a CNA at any time and did not
apply for such positions.  Therefore, his efforts at mitigation were not wholly
made in good faith.

     92.  Someone called Petitioner's post-termination employer at Medcar, Edith
Green, to inform her that he had "a suit" filed against "Whispering Pines."
According to Ms. Green's testimony, however, the caller only inquired if Ms.
Green knew of such a suit.  When asked by Ms. Green if that meant Petitioner
would not be allowed to pick up and deliver "Whispering Pines'" patients, the
caller told her that was no problem at all.  Although there is some speculative
evidence that the caller might have been "an owner," a representative of
Covenant Care, or Mr. Bryson Hill of Cambridge, there is no clear evidence to
prove who it was.  Regardless of who called, this innocuous interchange,
occurring after Petitioner's termination does not rise to the level of
retaliation as contemplated by Section 760.10 (7) F.S..

     93.  The greater weight of all credible testimony is that while Mr.
McCorkle was administrator, neither J. D. Griffis nor George Grosse interfered
with Mr. McCorkle's authority over maintenance issues or insinuated themselves
into his middle supervisors' hiring and firing decisions.  Both J. D. Griffis
and Mr. Grosse testified credibly that they declined to be involved in such
decisions, because it could affect Mr. McCorkle's administrator's license.

     94.  Mr. Grosse had pointed out maintenance problems to Mr. McCorkle but
had not intervened in maintenance or matters regarding personnel.  J. D. Griffis
testified vividly, and without refutation, that because he was related to so
many residents of Starke, he could not afford to be involved in hiring and
firing of anyone at the nursing home and that on one occasion he had declined
even to intervene when one of his relatives was fired for inviting the Director
of Nursing into the parking lot for a fist-fight.  It is not clear on the record
whether this fist-fight event occurred during Mr. McCorkle's or Ms. Brooks'
administrations, but it was prior to Cambridge taking over in June-July 1992.

     95.  Mr. McCorkle testified to certain events for the purpose of showing
racial prejudice by J. D. Griffis, George Grosse, and Barbara Brooks which might
bear on the alleged discrimination claims.  However, Mr. McCorkle's testimony to
the effect there had been racially prejudiced or discriminatory practices in
prosecuting blacks but not whites, and in hiring and firing at "Whispering
Pines" was not persuasive of any wrong-doing by anyone.  Some examples he gave
were not credible because the circumstances he related were clearly and credibly
contradicted by one or more other witnesses and/or because the circumstances of
black and white employees being prosecuted or hired or not hired with criminal
records in his or Ms. Brooks' eras were so disparate that they clearly required
different administrative approaches for non-racial reasons.  All of his examples
were not credible because they either occurred during Mr. McCorkle's
administration and he was unable to show any direct input from  J. D. Griffis or
George Grosse and/or his examples were not credible because of Mr. McCorkle's
demonstrated bias.  Mr. McCorkle's example of Ms. Brooks' failure to criminally
prosecute a white employee revolved around Ms. Brooks hiring the employee before
she knew of the criminal accusations.  Ms. Brooks was informed of mere



accusations against the white employee after Ms. Brooks had left the facility
where she had hired the employee.  Moreover, state attorneys, not nursing home
administrators, are prosecutors in this state.  These examples did not establish
racial prejudice or discrimination by J. D. Griffis, George Grosse, or Ms.
Brooks.  Prejudice in persons without authority to terminate is also irrelevant.

     96.  Preston E. Williams, a black male, was formerly employed at "Windsor
Manor" as a "floor man custodian."  When Ms. Brooks was administrator there, she
sought him out and encouraged him to apply for "housekeeping supervisor."  In
that position, she placed four different functions with ten employees, both
black and white, under his authority for hiring and firing purposes.  She never
second-guessed his hiring and firing decisions.  He and his family have since
become close personal friends of Ms. Brooks.  He does not consider Ms. Brooks to
be racially biased.

     97. Sidney J. Williams, Sr. is a black local civic leader who was recruited
by J. D. Griffis to join the "Whispering Pines Family Council."  This is not a
council within the "Whispering Pines" facility, nor is it restricted to
patients' family members.  It includes anyone from the community who wants to do
things for the "old people" at the facility.  Mr. Williams and his wife thereby
formed a continuing friendship with Ms. Brooks.  He does not consider Ms. Brooks
to be racially biased.

     98.  In 1991, "Whispering Pines" employed 213 people, of whom 24 percent
were black.  Eighty five were terminated during that year, 24 percent of those
terminated were black.  Between January 1992 and September 30, 1992, "Whispering
Pines" employed 194 employees of whom 21 percent were black.  Fifty were
terminated.  8 percent of those terminated were black.  Between October 1, 1992
and December 31, 1992, 155 were employed, 25 percent of whom were black.  Of the
15 employees terminated, 13 percent were black.  In 1993, 222 were employed, of
whom 30 percent were black.  Seventy five were terminated, of whom 30 percent
were black.  These statistics do not establish a pattern of racially
discriminatory terminations at the facility.  If anything, they show a pretty
good record of hiring and retaining black employees.

     99.  In making the foregoing findings of fact, every effort has been made
to reconcile the several witnesses' respective testimony so that all witnesses
may be found to speak the truth.  To that end, Petitioner has been given every
benefit of the doubt, but where conflicts exist, the credibility issue has been
resolved against Petitioner for the following reasons.  First, Petitioner's
candor and demeanor while testifying was not that of a wholly credible witness,
including the fact that at one point he volunteered that he had lied during some
of his previous testimony, recanted, and corrected his testimony.  He stated
that as to the employer's sign in/sign out policy, it might exist, but if it did
exist, he did not believe it applied to him and he had not abided by it, thereby
indicating he believes he does not have to follow rules other people do.  This
attitude rendered his other testimony less trustworthy.  Petitioner often told
multiple versions of incidents.  He testified that his last check said
"Cambridge" but did not say "Whispering Pines" on it, but he also introduced
Petitioner's Exhibit 24, the check, showing it was issued by "Cambridge Health
Care of Starke, Inc. d/b/a Whispering Pines Nursing Home."  In many instances,
Petitioner's version of events was directly contrary to evidence given by two or
more fully credible witnesses who had simultaneously been present when an event
occurred.  His ego seems to have colored some of Petitioner's perceptions
because he disputed relatively inconsequential statements of his own witnesses,
such as that of Mr. McCorkle about which of them had devised the clipboard
checklist system for repairs and when.  He was careless recalling certain dates



and locations that he claimed to be legitimately off-premises to retrieve parts
or confused and telescoped the details of one such incident into another.
Likewise, Petitioner was confused and inconsistent about two occasions he
claimed either Ms. Brooks or Ms. Banks asked him to lie or falsify reports or
logs, to the point that he sometimes said it was one woman and sometimes said it
was the other.  He was fully refuted on this score.  Petitioner told up to four
inconsistent versions of crucial incidents, and admitted that he sometimes
recreated details that were missing from his memory or his notes.  Petitioner
leapt to clearly unwarranted conclusions, such as assuming that any well-dressed
man "must" be a lawyer.  Petitioner admitted at one point that he had testified
to conclusions he had drawn from his hindsight of what "must have" happened
based on his theory of the case, as opposed to events he recalled as he had
truly perceived them with his five senses as they were occurring.  He admitted
that sometimes he just testified to what sounded correct or as to what was on
his mind or in sort of free association because he did not know what to say.

                        CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     100.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction over the
parties and subject matter of this cause, pursuant to Sections 120.57(1),
760.10(1) and 760.10(7) F.S.

     101.  Under the provisions of Section 760.10 F.S. it is an unlawful
employment practice for an employer:

            (1) (a) ...to discharge or to fail or refuse
          to hire an individual, or otherwise to dis-
          criminate against any individual with respect
          to compensation, terms, conditions, or privileges
          of employment, because of such individual's race,
          color, religion, sex, national origin, age,
          handicap, or marital status.
            (7) ...to discriminate against any person
          because that person has opposed any practice
          which is an unlawful employment practice under
          this section, or because that person has made
          a charge, testified, assisted, or participated
          in any manner in an investigation, proceeding,
          or hearing under this section

     102.  The United States Supreme Court set forth the procedure essential for
establishing claims of discrimination in McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411
U.S. 792, 93 S. Ct. 1817, 36 L. Ed. 2d 668 (1973), which was then revisited in
detail in Texas Department of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248, 101 S.
Ct. 1089, 67 L. Ed. 2d 207 (1981).  Pursuant to the Burdine formula, the
employee has the initial burden of establishing a prima facie case of
intentional discrimination, which once established raises a presumption that the
employer discriminated against the employee.  The preeminent case at the present
time in Florida is still Department of Corrections v. Chandler, 582 So. 2d 1183
(Fla. 1st DCA 1991).

     103.  When an individual alleges he has been subjected to "disparate
treatment," the standards of proof require that the Petitioner show the
existence of "actions taken by the employer from which one can infer, if such
actions remain unexplained, that it is more likely than not that such actions
were "based on a discriminatory criterion illegal under the Act."  See, McCosh
v. City of Grand Forks, 628 F. 2d 1058 (8th Cir. 1980), and Furnco Const. Co. v.



Waters, 438 U.S. 567, 98 S. Ct. 2943, 57 L. Ed. 2d 957 (1978), citing Teamsters
v. United States, 431 U.S. 324, 358, 97 S. Ct. 1843, 1866, 52 L. Ed. 2d 396
(1977).  Once a Petitioner establishes this prima facie case, the burden shifts
to the employer to rebut the adverse inference by articulating "some legitimate
nondiscriminatory reason for the employee's rejection."  See, McCosh v. City of
Grand Forks and McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, both supra.  But even if the
employer meets this burden, the complaining party is given the opportunity to
show that the proffered evidence is merely a pretext for discrimination, Id. at
804-05, 93 S. Ct. at 1025.  See, generally, Kirby v. Colony Furniture Co., 613
F. 2d 696 (8th Cir. 1980).

     104.  Starke Nursing Home d/b/a Whispering Pines Care Center was an
employer as defined by Section 760.02 F.S. at the time of the demotion.
Cambridge Health Care of Starke, Inc. d/b/a Whispering Pines Nursing Home was an
employer as defined by Section 760.02 F.S. at the time of the termination.

     105.  In retrospect, Respondent's motion for summary recommended order on
both cases may have been well taken, but the following conclusions on the merits
of the whole case render it moot.

     The Demotion Case 92-7515

     106.  Respondent's Motion to Dismiss based upon untimeliness of the
Petition for Relief in the demotion case (DOAH Case No. 92-7515; FCHR 92-0215)
was taken under advisement, pending all evidence in this cause.  No additional
evidence on the timeliness, vel non, of that petition was presented in the
course of formal hearing, and accordingly the motion to dismiss that case is
denied.

     107.  Petitioner established that he is a member of a protected class,
black, and that he was demoted in favor of a white person, Ronnie Turner.  In
reaching the conclusion that Petitioner was demoted, Respondent's contention
that Petitioner was never "maintenance supervisor" has been rejected.  Although
it was a relatively meaningless title, Respondent was held out and treated
Petitioner as a supervisor, to a degree.  However, Petitioner was not qualified
for the position he held and he was not competent acting independently in that
position without Mr. McCorkle's day-to-day "hands on" assistance.  Respondent
did not hire a white person of qualifications similar to Petitioner's
qualifications to replace him, but hired a white person of superior
qualifications.  Accordingly, Petitioner has not established a prima facie case
for racially discriminatory promotion/demotion as contemplated by the tests of
Bundy v. Jackson, 641 F.2d 934, 951 (D.C. Cir. 4 1991), modifying McDonnell
Douglas Corp. v. Green, supra.

     108.  Assuming arguendo that a prima facie case was established simply
because Petitioner, a black, was demoted in favor of a white person, there is no
evidence at all of racial motivation in Respondent's August 6, 1991 demotion
decision, no "real world" damages were incurred by Petitioner, and Respondent
has established valid, non-discriminatory reasons for its decision, which
reasons Petitioner has not shown to be pretextual.

     The Termination Case 93-4304

     109.  Petitioner established that he is a member of a protected class,
black, and that he was terminated and replaced by one or more white persons, of
varying qualifications.  It is therefore concluded that a prima facie case was



established with regard to his termination.  However, Respondent articulated and
established nondiscriminatory reasons for Respondent's business decision which
Petitioner failed to show were pretextual.

     110.  The evidence as a whole demonstrates that rather than retaliating for
Petitioner's prior charge of discrimination against one or more of its
predecessors in interest, Cambridge tolerated omissions and commissions by
Petitioner which it would not have otherwise tolerated.  Ms. Brooks was
understandably apprehensive that Petitioner would file a new charge against
Covenant and then Cambridge, and did not terminate the black Petitioner because
of many incidents no less egregious than those giving rise to the termination of
Mr. Cowley, who was white.  Ms. Banks gave Petitioner a mixed evaluation in June
1992 despite on-going problems.  Petitioner did not establish a threat of
retaliation by J. D. Griffis or James Norman, but assuming arguendo, that such a
threat was made, there is no logical reason for Cambridge to have acted on the
threat or allow J. D. Griffis to dictate whom it should terminate. Certainly,
there is no extrinsic logic to Petitioner's argument that Cambridge, an
independent corporation, would intentionally incur liability in a Section
760.10(7) F.S. or federal Title VII action just to "get even" with one of its
employees because he was prosecuting a discrimination charge against someone
else.  5/

     111.  Whether or not Ms. Banks' reactions to Petitioner originated from
Petitioner's anti-female attitude and demeanor and his failure to timely
complete the maintenance tasks assigned him or whether or not her personality
problems with him were justified, is not controlling of the legal issue here.
It is also unnecessary to attach buzz-words to Petitioner's conduct, or to
determine whether or not Petitioner was guilty of "misconduct,"  6/
"insubordination," defaulted on his job responsibilities in some misdirected
protest, or was simply incompetent.

     112.  What is controlling is that the record is abundantly clear that, for
whatever reason, Petitioner did not perform his job duties sufficiently well to
meet the new employer's standards.  He did not follow reasonable instructions
and was disrespectful to superiors, and he did not modify his behavior upon
appropriate warnings and counsellings.  He was terminated for these reasons,
upon his supervisors' independent judgments.  Florida is an "employment at will"
state.  "An employer may fire an employee for a good reason, a bad reason, a
reason based on erroneous facts, or for no reason at all, as long as its action
is not for a discriminatory reason."  See, Nix v. WLCY Radio Rahall
Communications, 738 F.2d. 1181 at 1187 (11th Cir. 1984).  See also, Loeb v.
Textron Inc.  1600 F.2d. 1003 (1st Cir. 1979).

     113.  Petitioner was unable to establish that he was terminated as a result
of his race or in retaliation for opposition to an unlawful employment practice.

                          RECOMMENDATION

     Upon the foregoing findings of fact and conclusions of law, it is

     RECOMMENDED

     That the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a final order that:

     1.  Dismisses the Petition for Relief in DOAH Case No. 92-7515 (FCHR No.
92-0215), for demotion; and



     2.  Dismisses the Petition for Relief in DOAH Case No. 93-4304 (FCHR No.
93-1973), for termination.

     RECOMMENDED this 13th day of September, 1994, at Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            ELLA JANE P. DAVIS
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 13th day of September, 1994.

                             ENDNOTES

1/  The predicatory evidence and argument contained in the record shows that the
tape has no relevance to the 1991 demotion charge.  It also has an unclear chain
of custody.  It allegedly records three conversations relating to the September
11, 1992 termination which are protected under Sections 934.03(1)(a) and (d) and
(9)(a) F.S. and State v. Sells, 582 so. 2d 1244 (Fla. 4th DCA 1991).
     The first conversation was between Petitioner and his immediate supervisor,
Ms. Banks, alone in her office.  Petitioner testified that the tape, if
admitted, would show nothing different than what was contained in Ms. Banks' log
for that date, which was already in evidence as Exhibit P-12.  Therefore, in
addition to being inadmissible as protected, the tape recording of the first
conversation would be cumulative.
     The third conversation occurred in Petitioner's office after Petitioner had
already been terminated, and so, in addition to being inadmissible as protected,
is irrelevant (See Finding of Fact 89).
     If the chain or custody of the tape could be established, and if the voices
on the tape could be identified, the second conversation on the tape would
purportedly show that J. D. Griffis, a person who allegedly threatened
Petitioner with retaliation for the demotion charge (see Findings of Fact 47-
48), had been present in Ms. Brooks' office and directed her as to how
Petitioner's termination check was to be paid.  Since J. D. Griffis had no
authority in the corporation which terminated the Petitioner, even if the tape
shows what Petitioner alleged, it is irrelevant as well as inadmissible as
protected.  (See Conclusion of Law 110).

2/  Persons making secret tape recordings may be subject to prosecution under
Chapter 934 F.S.  Persons who harass others by telephone may be subject to
prosecution and civil suit.  Persons who testify falsely may be subject to
prosecution.
     Ever since Petitioner's termination, Ms. Banks, his immediate supervisor,
has been harassed by late night phone calls.  During one call, a tape which
might have been Petitioner's tape was played by someone.  Ms. Banks complained
to the telephone company, which is regulated by the Florida Public Service
Commission and possibly the Federal Communications Commission, and to the county
sheriff and city police.



     Petitioner recanted and corrected parts of his testimony during this
lengthy hearing.
     The tape has been sealed and preserved in consideration of potential civil
litigation, criminal charges, or appeal of this Section 120.57(1) F.S.
proceeding.

3/  At formal hearing, more than a year later, Petitioner suddenly decided that
Respondents' counsel must have been the sharply dressed man who must have been a
lawyer because lawyers dress well.  All other evidence is directly contrary and
Petitioner's circuitous reasoning is rejected as not credible.

4/  The testimony of all other eye witnesses and the check itself are contrary
to Petitioner's testimony that J. D. Griffis came out of a room adjoining Ms.
Brooks' office, where he and the sharply dressed man had been waiting, and told
Ms. Brooks which checking account to use.  Petitioner's testimony is rejected as
not credible.

5/  See n. 1, above

6/  A prior unemployment compensation claim (Exhibits P-26 through 30) involved
only the termination issue.  The parties stipulated that it had no bearing on
the demotion charge/case herein.
     The unemployment compensation case resulted in an order finding that
Petitioner did not argue, only questioned, that termination was the result of
personality conflicts between Petitioner and Ms. Banks, and that Petitioner was
not guilty of "misconduct" as defined under Chapter 443 F.S.
     The unemployment compensation decision makes no determination with regard
to Chapter 760 F.S. or discrimination on the basis of race or retaliation.  It
is not res judicata as to this Chapter 120.57(1) F.S. proceeding and does not
collaterally estop same as to any issue.  See, State of Florida, Department of
Rehabilitative Services, v. Vernon, 370 So.2d 683 (Fla.2d DCA 1980).
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               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions to this Recommended
Order.  All agencies allow each party at least 10 days in which to submit
written exceptions.  Some agencies allow a larger period within which to submit
written exceptions.  You should contact the agency that will issue the final
order in this case concerning agency rules on the deadline for filing exceptions
to this Recommended Order.  Any exceptions to this Recommended Order should be
filed with the agency that will issue the final order in this case.


